

July 23, 2025

TO: Regents of the University of Michigan

Dear Regent:

We write to bring to your attention an unfortunate situation that occurred this past weekend. On X (formerly called Twitter), Sequoia Capital partner Shaun Maguire claimed that Zohran Mamdani, the Democratic nominee for the upcoming New York City mayor's race, "comes from a culture that lies about everything" and further stated that it "is literally a virtue to lie if it advances his Islamist agenda." Maguire ended his tirade by claiming that the West "will learn this lesson the hard way." These are racist, repugnant statements for anyone to make. Maguire has deleted these tweets, but he has doubled down on the sentiment and refused to apologize for his remarks.

We write to you in particular, because the University of Michigan Endowment has long been an investor in Sequoia Capital, which employs Maguire. According to the private markets data firm Preqin, the University of Michigan's endowment has invested in 26 Sequoia funds, putting the endowment nearly at the top of known investors by number of Sequoia funds invested. Michigan has the highest proportion of Arab Americans of any state in the nation, and the university has a proud history of welcoming scholars from across the globe, including those from Arab nations.

Across the country—and on college campuses in particular—there has been heightened protest activity related to the conflict in Gaza. We want to be clear that Maguire's statements are not directly related to this conflict. Acting on his own biases, and referencing reporting which suggested that Mamdani (who was born in Uganda) self-reported as black and Asian on his college application, Maguire chose to use hateful and racist language.

We suggest that you consider contacting Roelof Botha, the managing partner of Sequoia Capital, and voice your objections to Maguire's statements. Additionally, when Sequoia next solicits investments from the university's endowment, we ask that you consider whether investing in a company which believes that 2 percent of Michiganders are irredeemable liars is an appropriate use of public assets. Should you be interested in doing so, you can contact Botha by email at botha@sequoiacap.com.

Thank you for your attention to this message, and please feel free to contact us with questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

Randi Weingarten President, AFT

Todd Wolfson President, AAUP

Terrence Martin
Terrence Martin
President, Michigan Federation of Teachers

The AFT is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

AFT, AFL-CIO

AFT Teachers
AFT PSRP
AFT Higher Education
AFT Public Employees
AFT Nurses and Health
Professionals
AFT Retirees

555 New Jersey Ave. N.W. Washington, DC 20001 202-879-4400 www.aft.org

Randi Weingarten

Fedrick C. Ingram SECRETARY-TREASURER

Evelyn DeJesus
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENTS

J. Philippe Abraham Frederick R. Albert Jackie Anderson LeRoy Barr Victor M. Bonilla Sánchez Vicky Rae Byrd Zeph Capo Larry J. Carter, Jr. Kathy A. Chavez Jaime Ciffone Melissa Cropper Amanda Curtis James C. Davis Stacy Davis Gates GlenEva Dunham Christian L. Fern Francis J. Flynn Jeffery M. Freitas Ron Gross Anthony M. Harmon Karla Hernández-Mats Jan Hochadel David Keepnews, RN Frederick E. Kowal Terrence Martin, Sr. Kara McCormick-Lyons Daniel J. Montgomery Michael Mulgrew Cecily A. Myart-Cruz Shari Obrenski Melinda Person Juan Ramirez

Andrew Spar Denise Specht Wayne Spence

Arthur G. Steinberg Jessica J. Tang

Jessica J. Tang Adam Urbanski

Debbie White, RN

Carl Williams

Lakia Wilson-Lumpkins Sarah Wofford Todd Wolfson

ellen 🎉